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President: Jan Lier.   Publicity Officer: Basil Stafford
Contacts: Cheryl Elmes & Jim Kent, P.O. Box 48, Casterton, Victoria. 3311

Newsletter layout: Alistair Boyle, P.O. Box 186, Casterton, Victoria. 3311
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Meetings: 3rd Wednesday of the month at 8.00 pm at the
 R.S.L rooms, 158, Henty Street, Casterton.
Welcome to the September 2005 edition of, “Historical Happenings”. We include this month news of recent happenings in the Society; updates on what is being achieved and news on successful grant applications.
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I found this at the pictureaustralia dot org website and it is listed as “Dr. Smith’s House, Casterton.” There is no idea as to date given.

“THE WAINES MURDER”
By the late Jack Gorman
Taken from, “Tales of Casterton; the Waines Murder and Other Stories”

Part 1: THE BEGINNING.
Mary HUNT (nee FRETWELL) married on the 27th October, 1844 in the Parish of Rawcliffe, County of York (England) to Robert HUNT, 22, Mary HUNT, 28. George WAINES born in Dorsetshire, England, 1823 arrived in The Colony of Victoria 1853 on the ship The Duke of Richmond from Liverpool. Married to Jane WAINES.

Dusk was stealing softly and quickly over the Glenelg as George WAINES cantered home to his farmlet on “The Black Hill”. It had been a long dry winter, the river bed a string of shallow water holes where sandpapers and mudlarks strutted backwards and forwards in the sluggish stream and a flock of spur-winged plovers flew overhead.

There had been a Cut Out at Muntham that day and down at “Chaffeys Glenelg Inn”, the twilight air echoed to the raucous shouts of shearers and the rollicking songs of the rouseabouts as they spent their hard earned money with reckless abandon.

Although only the first week in October, the hills on Muntham and Retreat were turning to brown and the whole countryside was beginning to show the effects of the long dry spell.

“The Watering Place” situated on the Casterton side of Salts Farmlet is near the “Egg” and the “Claybanks”, well known pools for schoolboy swimmers, still so today with its sloping sandy bank, and the shade of Giant Red Gums that tower overhead can be used for watering horses or stock as it was in 1858.

Nearby at “Cues Lane” the towns second Clerk of Courts, George CUE, was returning to his home at “Forest Farm” after his nightly stroll to visit his neighbours nearby.

At Sandford on the “Wannon”, Jane WAINES who had been given two days off from the farm was busily engaged with the supper preparations for the glittering Hunt Club Ball.

In the embryo town of Casterton, or “The Crossing Place”, as it was more affectionately known to travellers, the population was few and far between. A stone building had been added near the Glenelg Inn by the KIRBYS. Harry WARREN had a blacksmiths shop, Jem CROUCH lived on the present site of the Albion Hotel, Jack “the Shingler” RICHARDSON had his own crib on the present Post Office site, Old Man MENZIES hut in Henty Street, Aaron PITCHER was next with a Wattle and Daub, Charlie GRINHAM had erected what was later known as The Travellers Rest (later The Railway Hotel), and Doctor Caleb RADFORD was the town’s doctor and Coroner.

There lived near Forest Farm, Sarah and Henry BARKER, a shepherd, George DIWELL a stonemason, Charlie MULLALLY a jockey, William MCBEAN a fencer, Charlotte STEVENS a dressmaker, Dugald and Catherine CAMPBELL, George and Sarah BAXTER who lived in a tent, George WAINES and his wife, and his neighbours Robert and Mary HUNT.

Jane WAINES was a comely woman, a vivacious personality full of joy and fun, but the same could not be said for her husband George. A thick set figure, he had brown hair but deep set brooking eyes, compressed lips and taciturn manner, and although a hard working son of the soil he had made few friends in the little township, and was looked upon as a man with a past.

Although Forest Farm comprised on hundred and three acres from there to WAINES Boundary on the Black Hill, the majority of the farmlets, with their breathtaking views overlooking the town, were of roughly forty acre allotments.

By dint of hard working and careful savings George WAINES had acquired two such allotments, each of forty acres. He was casually employed by the CHAFFEYS at the Glenelg Inn for about eighteen months, and the oaten crops grown by him were eagerly sought for their quality by both George CHAFFEY and George CARMICHAEL at Retreat as feed for the racehorses they had in training and by other squatters.

In 1856, Robert HUNT and his wife purchased one of the farmlets of forty one acres from George WAINES and erected a small hut on the property alongside their neighbour.

The HUNTS were well respected citizens, but they were not cut out to be farmers, and by the autumn of 1858 their farmlet was a scene of disarray and neglect. Boundary fences so carefully erected by WAINES had fallen down. Weeds had overtaken the soil. There were dead carcasses of pigs and sheep lying about, and overall the stench of decay.

This was galling to WAINES who kept his own property in meticulous condition. After a certain amount of persuasion he bought his original selection back from the HUNTS in May of 1858, giving them an I.O.U redeemable in November of that year, drawn up by their neighbour Dugald CAMPBELL, with the proviso the HUNTS could still live in the hut.

TO BE CONTINUED ………………………………………
Current Historical Happenings

At first glance, this may look pretty similar to the article published in August. Read on, there are important additions. The Historical Society has purchased a fold up table, an external hard drive for storing our photograph collection, a document holder, a card table and a moving trolley from the Volunteer Small Equipment Grant.
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We were successful with our grant from the Dept of Veterans Affairs to produce a booklet for VP day, and this was distributed to members of the RSL at the VP lunch held on the 15th August.

We were successful in receiving a grant of $4,200 from the Public Records Office Local History Grant for the microfilming of the Shire Rate Books. This project will commence in October. The Shire have now offered to fund the balance of the Microfilming of the Rates Records. 
We have applied for a grant in conjunction with the Casterton New Cemetery Trust to have the Cemetery Maps redrawn through funding from the Community Heritage Grants. We have received notification that our application has been received and should know the outcome by November.

The Casterton New Cemetery Trust and Casterton Historical Society are working together to transcribe the Burial Register. The Register has now been filmed and we await its arrival this month.
We have also applied for a grant to help publish our World War I and II booklets. We should hear the outcome within the next month.

The 1875 Casterton Newspaper has also been microfilmed and we should receive the film this month. The Society will then donate the hard copy of the newspaper to the State Library of Victoria for preservation. 
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Our recently restored Pre Federation Australian Ensign Flag has been approved by the Glenelg Shire’s Cultural Committee as an item to be accepted into their collection and will be officially handed over to the Shire as a gift from the Historical Society to the Casterton Community in the near future.

The Higher Elementary School Form and Mark Books are currently being indexed. These start from 1923. Also the Pupil Register is being transcribed, with over 1000 names from the documents being extracted to enable researchers to access family history information.
Picture: The School Room, Casterton.

Can anyone give a date?

THE CHANGES IN TIME

By Des Murphy
Part 6

As the war progressed, Japanese forces were in New Guinea and were bombing Australia.
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Darwin and Broome were the worst hit. The United Allied Forces slowly drove them back with heavy casualties. In Darwin it was severe, hundreds were killed by bombs.
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In early 1944 the Japanese Forces retreated back to Indonesia. The forces that were protecting Australia in the north were no longer necessary; some were discharged from military duties. Dad was discharged.

I was appointed Secretary, Casterton Herd Testing Association, a position I held for five years. I liked the job very much. I was going contracting hay and crop cutting with horses.

George and I started farming in 1945, we cut timber in the forest and carted it by horse team and built a new cow yard at GLENERIN ready for over 60 cows for the next year.

We bought a new horse drawn mower for contract grass cutting which there was a good call for, also a good call for the binder cutting standing crops of oats and barley. We grew flax at Bob MCGUINESS, Nangeela to sell.
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The flood in the Glenelg River in March 1946 was the biggest on record, damage was very severe. At the house at GLENERIN we watched the Dunrobin flats quickly covered, when the northern waters arrived.
We leased J. MCINTYRE’s 160 acres for 12 months with the agreement to crop the river flat of 50 acres which we grew an oat crop. The season was good we cut 90 acres of grass hay and Ben HEENAN and his team pressed it and we sold 100 tons and trucked it by rail to Gippsland.

The next year we grew oats and flax at Mrs. GORMAN’s of Dunrobin. We contracted grass hay and crop cutting, dairying and started dam sinking with horses.

Continued Next Month ………………
A History behind the names conferred on thoroughfares
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in and around Casterton.
Hello again. Firstly I must beg forgiveness in the matter of forgetting to make mention in edition no 5 of a street that bisects McKinlay St. Now this street, of which I forgot, is called TUCKETT, relatively short, it runs east to west and crosses McKinlay Street, it also is neatly carved in two by the Victorian Railway Complex. As far as I can ascertain, it was called after an original selector of a section of the “Springbank” property when this place was divided up for further settlement, and then called BAHGALLAH.
What this family, or person  did or achieved to have had a street named after them, I must confess, I don’t know, possibly surmising it could have been service in Municipal Affairs.

Right, now, having unloaded that, we will proceed still further in a westerly direction on the south side of Henty and Jackson Streets, and have a dekko at the roadways contained therein. The larger of these streets and running parallel to RUSSELL Street, is CARMICHAEL Street named after George Carmichael, a man very prominent in Council matters of the time.
In 1863, we see George, Chair Person of what was then known as the Glenelg Road Board, in the company of Frances Henty, Owen O’Reilly and others, one of whom was Maurice Cussen. This last mentioned gent has also a street named after him; it is the first branch off Carmichael Street.
Cussen Street, when it reaches Russell Street, and crosses the same, becomes a little dead end street called Smith. As this name is very prolific in our district, I would not be game to suggest which one or branch of Smith’s Smith Street was named after!
On the west side of Carmichael Street is White Street; so named after a pioneering family who in the very early days of Casterton were prominent in affairs of the embryo township. Two other streets adjacent are called Rose and George, after the White family.

Now this next street may cause a long and argumentative discussion, when I put pen to paper to describe it, there is no argument as to its name, PEACHEY.  John Peachey was born in London in 1826, raised in the Quaker religion, married a woman from Stonehenge, became a carpenter, emigrated to Portland in 1854, worked in the Harrow district before coming to Casterton and living in a tent on the Noss flat where he continued his trade.
He was a man of exceptional foresight, building shops, trading in goods, and standing for Council, dabbling in Insurance, Undertaking, Auctioneering, holding baby shows, and so on, quite an amusing and eccentric person.
Now for the argumentative bit. PEACHEY Street commences on the west side of Carmichael Street, crosses Russell Street, has GAZZARD and QUEEN Streets off it, then continues down over the hill, crosses the Bahgallah Rd and Glenelg River, rises up the hill to cross the Race Course Rd, continues down alongside the Shire Pound and rail line, crosses Enscoe St, and terminates at the Wannon River. Without a doubt, the longest street in Casterton. I rest my case.  Carmichael Street terminates where it meets Peachey Street.

James P. Kent, September 2005.
Calendar of Events for 2005

5th to 23th September 

PUBLIC RECORDS OFFICE, TRAVELLING EXHIBITIONS
“LUCY” & “BIGAMY, THEFT AND MURDER”
These displays will be available to view free of charge in the Town Hall foyer, Monday to Friday and on Saturday and Sunday at the Museum during these dates. 

“Lucy” and “Bigamy, Theft and Murder” explore the records available from the Public Records Office as a starting point for family history research. Learn how to identify and access these records, building a story of your ancestors. Well worth a look!
OCTOBER 2005 – MARCH 2006 (Daylight Saving Time)

The museum will be open every Sunday from 11 am – 3 pm. Closed Christmas Day and New Years Day.

November 12th – Casterton Pastoral and Agricultural Society Show

Information Table and Memorabilia display.
PUBLICATIONS FOR SALE:

Casterton Historical Street Walk from Flour Mill to Glenelg Inn - $10.00

Extracts from the Casterton and District Historical Society Inc. 1966-1996 - $10.00

Corndale State School Honour Board Booklet - $7.00

Casterton Cenotaph WWI soldiers - $20.00

Casterton Cenotaph WWII soldiers - $10.00

Major Norman McDonalds Photograph Album CD - $20.00

History in the Depths DVD - $20.00

Vern McCallum’s CD’s – Casterton High School - $20.00

Vintage Tools of Trade - $10.00

Phone Jan on 55 752578
**************

Extracts from the Minutes of Casterton and District Historical Society Inc.

21st February 1990

Cr. CLAMPITT proceeded to address the meeting regarding aspects of his research into the history of Merino’s policemen. The guest speaker has a general interest in history, but has developed a particular interest in that of the Merino district since his arrival there some years ago. 
This interest flourished when he began to find out about the police who have served in Merino. Cr. CLAMPITT was especially intrigued to uncover something of the history of Sgt. Thomas KENNEDY – Merino’s longest serving policeman. Sgt. Kennedy is buried at Merino cemetery with his first wife (who died in childbirth) and 4 of his 6 children.

At the Police Historical Section, based at Russell Street, the guest speaker come across an early photograph of the old Merino police station, which featured Sgt. KENNEDY, his second wife and another policeman. Subsequent research led the guest speaker to find Sgt. KENNEDY’s grandson, currently living in Melbourne. In September last year, a reunion of some 21 existing descendants of Sgt. KENNEDY was held at the graveside in the Merino cemetery. A suitable bronze plaque was also fitted to the gravestone.
When Sgt. KENNEDY left Merino in August, 1886, the townspeople presented him with an inscribed gold watch. This watch is still in the possession of the KENNEDY family, and was a prized memento at the 1989 reunion.
Cr. CLAMPITT also spoke about other former Merino policemen, such as Michael “Dick” NOLAN (served in the 1920’s and 30’s and was a well known local horseman prior to his transfer to Melbourne) and Charlie NIEWAND.
The Merino Police Station first opened on December 6th 1866 with Constable RYAN as the first policeman.  Cr. CLAMPITT believes that he is the 30th policeman to have been posted at Merino since it was first established.
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 Merino Police Station (Vic). Note the white helmets. All the pictures in this newsletter can be found at PictureAustralia.org
****************

May 15th 1996

The guest speaker was Des MURPHY who spoke on the history of the development of radio communications for fire fighting purposes in the Casterton area.
In 1941, the late Walter GILL became concerned about the fire problem that existed in the Glenelg Shire and his efforts eventually resulted in the Glenelg Shire calling a public meeting of all local bush fire brigades with a view of forming a coordinated body. At this meeting the Casterton Group of Fire Brigades was formed.
Councilor Herbert MITCHELL was elected chairman, Secretary Tom MCBEAN, Organizer Walter GILL.
By 1944 the local brigades were meeting regularly and working to solve common problems. In 1945, the Country Fire Authority was formed and Bush Fire Brigades were renamed Rural Fire Brigades. The following office bearers were elected.
Group Officer – Sam BURSTON, First Deputy Group Officer – Walter GILL, Second Deputy Group Officer – Ken CARMICHAEL, Communications Officer – Norm CAMERON, Secretary – Tom MCBEAN. The Group System worked very well.
However, poor communications between the various local Fire Brigades remained a distinct weakness since they were compelled to rely on an inefficient telephone system. In 1953, a move was made to establish wireless communications within the group. The Group eventually acquired a number of ex army wireless sets.
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The original base was established at NOSS, the home of Sam and Verna BURSTON. The original wireless set numbers were as follows: 1, Sam BURSTON, 2 Ken CARMICHAEL, 3 Merv JACKMAN and John GARDINER, 4 Dr CROZIER, 5 Ian MCCOMBE, 6 Loy CAREY, 7 Norm CAMERON, 8 Tom MCBEAN. In 1955 the Wireless Group was extended and more wireless sets purchased. Additional set operators included Jack MURPHY, Jim GILMORE and Tom MCBEAN, Jim FORD and Lance KILSBY.
It was soon after this that it became technically possible to suitably operate a wireless in a mobile fire truck. According to the guest speaker, the Country Fire Authority was initially totally against the Group System and the use of wireless, but later became amenable to the idea. The Group System that was designed in Casterton is now used in many other parts of the world. 
***Guest Speaker for September.***
Guest Speaker for the September meeting will be Vern McCallum talking about restoring and preserving your photographs.

Please bring along any old photographs you may have.

Wednesday 21st September, 8pm, RSL, Henty Street Casterton.

Followed by the Historical Society Meeting.
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Sayings from the 1500’s.

Ever wondered where some of those sayings and customs come from? 

These may or may not be true but they are entertaining!!
I will try and add a couple more each month, space permitting.
Most people got married in June because they took their yearly bath in May and still smelled pretty good by June. However, they were starting to smell so brides carried a bouquet of flowers to hide the body odour. Hence ……the custom today of carrying a bouquet when getting married.
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Baths consisted of a big tub filled with hot water. The man of the house had the privilege of the nice clean water, then all the other sons and men, then the women and finally the children – last of all the babies. By then the water was so dirty you could actually lose someone in it. Hence ……the saying, “Don’t throw the baby out with the bath water”.

***************
Society Meeting Dates for 2005/6:
General Meetings:

21st September

19th   October
16th November
December 2005 and January 2006
 No Meeting

15th February 2006 – A.G.M.
15th March 2006

19th April 2006

17th May 2006
21st June 2006

19th July 2006

16th August 2006
*******

Any material for inclusion can be left at P.O. Box 48, or passed to Basil Stafford or Jan Lier.  Any ideas or comments can be left at P.O Box 186.
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